Minutes of a meeting of the Executive of the Bolsover District Council held in the Virtual Meeting on Monday, 25 January 2021 at 10:00 hours.

PRESENT:-

Members:-

Councillor Steve Fritchley in the Chair

Councillors Duncan McGregor (Vice-Chair), Nick Clarke, Mary Dooley, Clive Moesby, Sandra Peake, Liz Smyth and Deborah Watson.

Officers:- Lee Hickin (Director of Corporate Resources & Head of Paid Service), Grant Galloway (Director of Development), Sarah Sternberg (Solicitor to the Council & Monitoring Officer), Theresa Fletcher (Head of Finance and Resources & Section 151 Officer), Pam Brown (Head of Leader's Executive and Partnerships), Ian Barber (Head of Property Services & Housing Repairs), Kath Drury (Information, Engagement and Performance Manager), Helena Skeavington (Contracts Administrator), Nicola Calver (Governance Manager), and Amy Bryan (Senior Governance Officer).

EX69-20/21 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.

EX70-20/21 URGENT ITEMS OF BUSINESS

There was no urgent business to be considered at the meeting.

EX71-20/21 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members were requested to declare the existence and nature of any disclosable pecuniary interests and/or other interests, not already on their register of interests, in any item on the agenda and withdraw from the meeting at the appropriate time.

Councillor Mary Dooley declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in relation to Agenda Item 7 – Medium Term Financial Plan 2021/22 – 2024/25 – due to her being a tenant of a Council property. Any Members who were tenants of a Council property should declare an interest but had an automatic dispensation to remain in the room, speak and vote on the item. In accordance with this Councillor Dooley remained in the meeting and voted on the item.

EX72-20/21 MINUTES

Moved by Councillor Duncan McGregor and seconded by Councillor Mary Dooley **RESOLVED** that the minutes of a meeting of the Executive held on 23rd November 2020 be approved as a true and correct record.

NON KEY DECISIONS

EX73-20/21 AMBITION PERFORMANCE FRAMEWORK UPDATE - (Q2 - 2020/21)

Executive considered the report of the Portfolio Holder – Corporate Governance which reported on the outturns for Quarter 2 of 2020/21 for the Council Ambition 2020/2024 targets.

Out of the 31 targets, 25 were on track (80%), 3 had been affected by Covid-19 (10%), 2 had been achieved (6%) and 1 was awaiting an update (3%). Details were provided in the Appendix to the report for those targets that had been affected by Covid-19 and the one target that could not currently be updated.

In answer to a question about why there was not any specific information in the report regarding the contact centre, it was explained that in the Council Ambition 2020-2024 it was now a council-wide customer satisfaction target.

The Leader commended the efforts being made by the Council's Contact Centre and all council staff and stated that he had received numerous compliments regarding the efforts that had been made by all members of staff. Council officers had worked to the best of their ability under difficult circumstances in the past year. The Deputy Leader supported this and stated that the compliments that had been received had been very positive.

Moved by Duncan McGregor and seconded by Councillor Sandra Peake **RESOLVED** – That progress and outturns against the Council Ambition 2020-2024 targets be noted.

REASON FOR DECISION: This was an information report to keep Members informed of the progress against the Council Ambition targets, noting achievements and any areas of concern.

OTHER OPTIONS CONSIDERED:

Not application to this report as it provided an overview of performance against agreed targets.

(Director – Corporate Resources)

EX74-20/21 ARCHITECTS FOR REMAINING SAFE AND WARM UPGRADES

Executive considered the report of Portfolio Holder – Housing which advised of the outcome of a tender process for Architectural Services for Safe & Warm upgrades to Jubilee Court and Valley View and sought approval for the awarding of a contract for these services.

The Safe & Warm upgrade works included renewing a communal heating system, conversion of bathing facilities to wet rooms, conversion of some bedsit flats to a 1-bedroom layout, improvements to fire protection including an entire new sprinkler system, and an extension at one location.

Using the Procure Partnership Framework four architectural practices had submitted valid bids which had been evaluated on both price and quality. It was recommended that the contract be awarded to Halsall Lloyd Partnership.

Moved by Councillor Sandra Peake and seconded by Councillor Duncan McGregor **RESOLVED** – That Executive:

- (1) Agree to award the Contract for Architectural Services, within the Framework, to Halsall Lloyd Partnership.
- (2) Agree that progress on this contract be reported through the Housing Stock Group as part of Safe & Warm Projects.

REASON FOR DECISION:

To award a contract for Architectural Services for the Safe & Warm upgrade works to Jubilee Court and Valley View.

OTHER OPTIONS CONSIDERED:

A full competitive tender could have been carried out by the Council. This was rejected because as explained within the report, the Procure Partnerships Framework attracts a broader range of consultants.

(Director of Development)

BUDGET & POLICY FRAMEWORK ITEMS

EX75-20/21 MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN 2021/22- 2024/25

Executive considered the report of the Portfolio Holder – Finance and Community Safety which recommended the proposed budget for 2021/22 for the General Fund, Housing Revenue Account and Capital Programme as part of the Council's Medium Term Financial Plan covering the years 2021/22 to 2024/25. The report also provided elected Members with an overview of the Council's financial position in order to inform the decision making process.

The Head of Finance and Resources & Section 151 Officer gave a presentation which outlined key areas of the report and the Council's financial position.

The Medium Term Financial Plan covered three areas:-

- General Fund;
- Housing Revenue Account (HRA);
- Capital Programme.

Executive's recommendations were to be reported to Council at its meeting on 3rd February 2021.

The Council's Section 151 Officer was satisfied that the estimates were considered to be robust, employee costs were based on the approved establishment, investment income was based on the advice of the Council's Treasury Management Advisors and income targets were considered to be achievable. Likewise the Section 151 Officer was satisfied that the proposed level of reserves was adequate to fund planned expenditure and potential issues and risks that the Council may face.

General Fund

The Council's original budget for 2020/21 showed a deficit of £0.290m. Executive considered a Revised Budget in November 2020 and no changes were made to the budget position since that time. The final in-year position was dependent on the actual financial performance out-turning in line with the revised budgets as there may be further costs and/or savings identified as the year progressed. It was agreed that any surplus on the Council's two main revenue accounts be transferred to reserves in preparations for future expenditure.

The proposed budget for 2021/22 showed a deficit of £0.291m.

The report set out details of the anticipated level of Government funding and other areas of income, as well as details of the expenditure changes forecast over the Medium Term Financial Plan period. An increase in Council Tax of 2.75% was proposed.

The assumptions made in the budget setting process were also outlined in the report that related to: the effect of Covid-19 pandemic; increase in staffing budgets for pay awards; a reduction in investment income; anticipated price changes for inflation specific budgets; income from planning fees; fees and charges; and the departure of the UK from the European Union.

The Council's main uncommitted Financial Reserves were the General Fund Working Balance of £2.261m and the uncommitted element of the Transformation Reserve of £1.457m. Due to the uncertainty surrounding local authority income and the fact that the Council had reduced budgets to a minimal level, it was considered important that the Council continue to review whether the Council had an acceptable General Fund Working Balance.

Housing Revenue Account

A surplus of £0.095m was estimated on the 2020/21 budget, which was £0.011m lower than the current budget. It was proposed to transfer the surplus into the HRA Revenue Reserve for the next three financial years.

For the 2020/21 budget, the rent levels had been set in line with the Government's regulations with an increase of 2.7%, effective from 1st April 2020.

For 2021/22, an annual increase of Consumer Price Index rate 0.5% plus 1% was proposed, in line with the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government's Policy Statement. This would mean an average increase on rents of £1.47 per week, which equated to £107.71 per year.

Capital Programme

Details of the proposed Capital Programme in respect of the General Fund and the HRA over the period of the Medium Term Financial Plan were set out in the report.

It was noted that there were to be three separate reports to Council on 3rd February 2020 concerning the Council's Treasure Management Strategy, Investment Strategy and Capital Strategy. The Capital Strategy report would consider capital financing such as borrowing which would enable the proposed capital programme budgets to proceed.

Executive were satisfied with the Council's current position and noted the good financial management that was currently in place.

Moved by Councillor Clive Moesby and seconded by Councillor Duncan McGregor **RESOLVED** – That the following recommendations be referred to Council:

- (1) That in the view of the Chief Financial Officer, that the estimates included in the Medium Term Financial Plan 2021/2 to 2024/25 are robust and that the level of financial reserves whilst at minimum levels are adequate, be accepted.
- (2) That officers report back to Executive and to the Budget Scrutiny Committee on a quarterly basis regarding the overall position in respect of the Council's budgets. These reports to include updates on achieving savings and efficiencies for 2021/22 and future years.

GENERAL FUND

- (3) A Council Tax increase of £4.99 is levied in respect of a notional Band D property (2.75%).
- (4) The Medium Term Financial Plan in respect of the General Fund as set out in Appendix 1 of this report be approved as the Revised Budget 2020/21, as the Original Budget in respect of 2021/22, and the financial projection in respect of 2022/23 to 2024/25.
- (5) That any further under spend in respect of 2020/21 is transferred to the Council's General Fund Reserves.
- (6) On the basis that income from Planning Fees may exceed £0.500m in 2020/21, the Head of Paid Service in consultation with the Leader be granted delegated powers to authorise such additional resources as are necessary to effectively manage the resultant increase in workload.

HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT

- (7) That Council sets its rent levels in line with government policy, increasing rent levels by CPI (.5%) plus 1% to apply from 1 April 2021.
- (8) That the increases in respect of other charges as outlined in Appendix 3 Table 1 be implemented with effect from 1 April 2021.
- (9) The Medium Term Financial Plan in respect of the Housing Revenue Account as set out in Appendix 3 of this report be approved as the Revised Budget in respect of 2020/21, and the financial projection in respect of 2022/23 to 2024/25.
- (10) That under spends in respect of 2020/21 to 2024/25 are transferred to the HRA Revenue Reserve.

CAPITAL PROGRAMME

(11) That the Capital Programme as set out in Appendix 4 be approved as the Revised Budget in respect of 2020/21, and as the Approved Programme for

- 2021/22 to 2024/25.
- (12) That the Head of Property Services and Housing Repairs be granted delegated powers in consultation with the Portfolio Member and the Asset Management Group to approve the utilisation of the £260,000 of AMP Refurbishment Work allocation, with such approvals to be reported back to Executive through the Quarterly Budget Monitoring Report.

REASON FOR DECISION:

To make recommendations on setting the budget in respect of the General Fund, the Housing Revenue Account and the Capital Programme.

OTHER OPTIONS CONSIDERED:

Alternative options were considered throughout the process of the preparation of the budget and were outlined in the report.

(Head of Finance and Resources & Section 151 Officer)

The meeting concluded at 10:29 hours.